Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday 18th May 2006 at 7.00 p.m.
Present:     Cllrs. R. Warmington (Chairman), O. Smith (Vice Chairman), P. Daniels, R. Gee, D. Neal,  J. Smith,  J. Stevens, Clerks:  A. Jobson and L. Warmington, County Councillor Jane Midwood

	
	
	Action

	
	
	

	1
	Apologies were received from Cllrs. K. Mison, A. Parsley and PC Chris Spraggons.
	

	
	
	

	2
	Election of Officers
	

	
	
	

	
	The Vice Chairman took the Chair.
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Election of Chairman – Cllr. J. Stevens nominated Cllr. R. Warmington, this was seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman then took the Chair.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Election of Vice Chairman – Cllr. P. Daniels nominated Cllr. O. Smith, this was seconded by Cllr. R. Gee and carried by the majority.
	

	
	
	

	3
	Election of Committees and Representatives
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Street Cleaning Committee – It was agreed that Cllrs. R. Warmington, O. Smith and D. Neal will remain on the Committee but after discussion it was agreed to have an extra person on this committee.  To be an agenda item for the next meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	b)
	Market Committee – Cllrs. O. Smith, R. Gee and K. Mison were happy to continue.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Cemetery Committee – Cllrs. O. Smith, R. Gee. K. Mison and A. Parsley were happy to continue.
	

	
	
	

	d)
	Finance Committee – Cllr. J. Smith had expressed an interest in joining this Committee.  A discussion followed on the number of Parish Councillors on the Committee, currently five, and it was decided that the Committee should remain as last year.  Cllrs. P. Daniels, J. Stevens, O. Smith, D. Neal and R. Warmington were happy to continue.  It was re-iterated that Parish Councillors and members of the public are welcome to attend all full Parish Council and Committee meetings.
	

	
	
	

	e)
	Emergency Planning Committee – Cllrs. R. Gee, A. Parsley and J. Smith were happy to continue.  
	

	
	
	

	f)
	SALC Representative – Cllr. P. Daniels was happy to continue.
	

	
	
	

	g)
	CLASP Representative – Cllr. J. Smith was happy to continue.
	

	
	
	

	h)
	CHOC Representatives –  There were currently three Parish Councillors on the Committee – Cllrs. R. Gee, A. Parsley and J. Smith.  Following the CHOC AGM the Parish Council Chairman confirmed that there had been no nominations to the CHOC Committee from other organizations and nominations were then invited from the floor.   Cllr. O. Smith was nominated by Cllr. R. Gee.  The Chairman expressed concern that there were no nominations from other organizations and felt that Cllr. O. Smith should have been nominated by the Horticultural Society.   

Cllr. R. Gee expressed concern about recent CHOC meetings and most notably the lack of attendance by some members.  Cllr. J. Smith was concerned that decisions were being reached between meetings and the sense of cohesion was drifting.  Cllr. R. Gee expressed his wish to stand down from CHOC.  The Chairman expressed the importance of having Parish Councillors on this Committee.  It was agreed to have this as an agenda item at the next meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	i)
	Country Park Liaison Representatives – Cllrs. J. and O. Smith were happy to continue.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Register of members’ interests.  Cllr. R. Gee declared an interest in item 16.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed this part of the meeting and opened the floor to members of the public.
	

	
	
	

	5
	Police Report.  PC Spraggons had sent his apologies.  See attachment to Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	6
	Parishioners’ Question time.  See attachment to Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	7
	County Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	8
	Borough Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	9
	Minutes of previous meetings held on 20th April and 9th May 2006.  Acceptance of the Minutes was proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.  The Chairman signed them as a true record.
	

	
	
	

	10
	Clerk’s Report
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith had spoken with one doctor who calculated that 250 people in Clare would benefit from having a First Responder.  This does not take into account the other surgery that may have another 100 people.   It was agreed that Cllr. J. Smith will take this to CLASP.
	Cllr. J. Smith

	
	
	

	
	Items 1 -3 in the report noted.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Clerk reported that a letter had been received on 15th May 2006 from Ian Poole, Planning Policy and Specialist Services Manager, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council inviting attendees to a workshop on the local planning process in order to provide a formal Statement of Community Involvement.  The workshops are on 22nd May 2006 in Bury St. Edmunds or 25th May 2006 in Haverhill.    It was agreed that the Clerk should write to Mr. Poole saying that the notice time was not sufficient for such an important matter and copy in Cllr. J. Stevens.  Cllr. D. Neal agreed to attend.  
	Clerk

	
	
	

	12
	Finance
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Presentation of monthly accounts. 
	

	
	
	

	
	The Financial Clerk explained these in detail.  Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. D. Neal and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Exclusive rights of burial
	

	
	
	

	
	Sidney McArthur – 1583

Mr. and Mrs. Thirlwell – 1576

Mr. John Frederick Thomas - 1581
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Role of internal auditor
	

	
	
	

	
	The Financial Clerk explained that because of the consolidation of the loans last year it has put the Parish Council into an intermediate audit bracket and extra details have to be supplied to the auditors.  They had provided a list of additional information they require.  The Internal Auditor will be required to sign the audit document and extra work on his part will be required.  After discussion it was agreed that the Finance Clerk will contact Roy Sutton to thank him for all his work in the past and ask whether he will carry on.  If not, to be an agenda item at the next meeting.
	Finance Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	13
	Committee Reports
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Street Cleaning – Weeds and debris from building sites continues to be a problem.  St. Edmundsbury has not been specific about when they will be treating the weeds in Clare which is unhelpful.
	

	
	
	

	
	i)
	Street cleaners’ salary review.  It was agreed to move this to the Finance Report.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Emergency Planning – Next meeting to be held on 14th June.  New leaflet has been printed.
	

	
	
	


	c)
	Cemetery - 
	

	
	
	

	
	i)
	Recommendation re planting of churchyard border by Clare in Bloom.  It was agreed to go ahead with this.  Clerk to write and confirm.  Cllr. J. Smith preferred mixed planting and colours, rather than shrubs.   
	Clerk

	
	ii)
	Recommendation re compost bins, storage of water bowser and water butt from Clare in Bloom.  Agreed permission for compost bin by compound in Cemetery with the proviso that it is maintained in a tidy fashion and only used for Clare in Bloom’s plants and compost.  Agreed permission for new water butt.  Request details of design size and colour as it has to blend in well in the conservation area.  It was agreed not to store the water bowser in the Chapel.  However, there is a small shed at the back of the Chapel that may be used.  CiB to be asked to provide size of bowser so this can be checked.  Any use of the Cemetery has to be carried out in a sensitive fashion. Clerk to write and confirm above.
	Clerk

	
	
	
	

	d)
	Finance
	

	
	
	

	
	i)
	To consider any recommendations and suggestions for the allocation of funds available for expenditure under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972.  A request had been received for the Summer Club in Clare.  It was agreed to donate £100.  A request had been received from Together.  It was unclear how this charity specifically benefits parishioners in Clare and it was agreed that Cllr. P. Daniels will follow this up with them.
	Cllr. P. Daniels

	
	
	
	

	
	Cllr. P. Daniels reported that a revised Code of Conduct is expected in the near future.  The ten general principles of selflessness, honesty and integrity, objectivity, accountability, openness, personal judgement, respect for others, duty to the law, stewardship and leadership will be part of the preamble to the Code.
	

	
	
	

	
	Street Cleaners’ salary review.  After discussion it was agreed to have a firm proposal as an agenda item at the next meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	14
	Reports
	

	
	
	

	
	Country Park Panel meeting – Cllr. O. Smith reported that Major Cresswell’s letter had been brought to their attention.  At the meeting it had been suggested that the Parish Council should contribute financially to the play area in the Country Park and the possible purchase of new equipment.   It was agreed to contact John Laws to inform him that this will be considered at the next Parish Council meeting.

Concern was expressed that the Parish Council’s input was less valued than in the past and this should be mentioned to County Councillor Jane Midwood at the next Parish Council meeting.  
The situation regarding the change of use of the warehouse and possible car parking allocation in the Clare Castle Country Park should be monitored closely.
	Clerk

Chairman

	
	
	

	
	CLASP – Marian Burbridge had retired as Chairman.  The new Chairman is Margaret Taylor.  The warden situation at Churchill Close is being monitored.  For three weeks there was no warden at all.  Cllr. J. Smith circulated an article about Cambridgeshire residents who successfully fought a proposal to remove their warden.
	

	
	
	

	
	SALC – Cllr. P. Daniels will be attending the next meeting in June.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman had attended Mary Mitson-Woods retirement party.  Mary had stressed the importance of attaining Quality Council status.  Clerk to obtain further information.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	The necessity of holding additional planning meetings in between regular monthly Parish Council meetings was discussed.  It was sometimes difficult to get Parish Councillors together at short notice.  It was agreed to suggest this as an agenda item (consultation on planning issues) at a St. Edmundsbury Borough Council Parish Conference.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	15
	Planning 
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Applications received by the Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	None received.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Borough Decisions:
	

	
	
	

	
	SE/06/1479 – 15 Cavendish Road, Clare – Granted
SE/06/1500 – Slaughter House, Chilton Street, Clare – Granted

SE/06/1437 – Bridewell House, Bridewell Street, Clare – Granted

SE/06/1366 – Units 1-5 Lodge Farm, Chilton Street, Clare – Granted

SE/06/1457 – 1 Mortimer Place, Clare – Granted
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. R. Gee left the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	16
	Appointment of Trustees to Clare Combined Charities
	

	
	
	

	
	After discussion the re-appointment of Francis Wayman (Chairman), John Martin (Vice-Chairman), Andy Gill and Stan Perry as Trustees was agreed.  However, concern was expressed that there was no longer a Parish Councillor serving as a Trustee and the Parish Council requested that at the end of the next four year period prior notice is given so that a Parish Councillor can be elected or the post advertised.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. R. Gee rejoined the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	17
	Discuss and agree any future association with the new Clare website
	

	
	
	

	
	The Clerk read out an e:mail received from an unnamed person concerning the setting up of a website.  They had asked if the Parish Council minutes could be published on this website.  After discussion it was agreed to respond that they were already available on www.clare-uk.com and therefore cannot see the need for duplicating this.  It was agreed on this occasion not to link with their website.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	a)
	Progress report on updating the website
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith had drafted an article about the Clare website www.clare-uk.com and had passed it to Elaine Collins for editing.  It would then be circulated to Parish Councillors.  It was agreed to deliver this to each household with the Emergency Planning leaflets.  Cost of printing/photocopying to be investigated.
	Cllr. J. Smith

	
	
	

	18
	Parish Council Newsletter – discuss ideas, agree content, cost implications and way forward
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed that there was a need for a newsletter, particularly prior to the May 2007 Parish Council elections, so that parishioner are aware of the work of the Parish Council.  The Chairman agreed to get the ball rolling and will write an introduction and a piece on planning.  She will contact Cllr. J. Stevens to write on the Playing Field project.  Cllr. P. Daniels will write on how the Parish Council operates financially and Cllr. J. Smith will write a piece on the Emergency Committee.  Clerk to conact Ian Poole at St. Edmundsbury Borough Council to ask when the decision is expected of the Public Inquiry re the planning issue in Clare.  
	Chairman

Cllr. P. Daniels

Cllr.J. Smith

Clerk

	
	
	

	19
	Malting Lane car parking – review implications following the removal of bollards and agree any further action
	

	
	
	

	
	Covered under agenda item 6.
	

	
	
	

	20
	Christmas Lights – Appointment of a Project Leader
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith reported that as Tony Beverley had been away she had not been able to ask him for a crib sheet.

Malcolm Smith is meeting with Folley Electrical Services in June.  The importance that he is supported was stressed and the Chairman offered to meet with Malcolm Smith in half-term week.
	Chairman

	
	
	

	21
	Agenda items for next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	None at this point.
	

	
	
	

	
	Meeting closed at 9.53 p.m.
	


SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE
Thursday 18th May 2006

	
	Sender
	Summary

	1
	Winston Knowles
	Re:  Proposed Sports Pavilion, Clare.  Enclose fee invoice for £918 for work up the Planning Application stage.  Planning Officer asked for additional information in respect of the siting and levels of the floor.  The time taken to provide this is included in the fee.  Cllr. J. Stevens had received notice from the Planning Department that unless the ward member objects the planning application will go through.  After discussion it was agreed to pass the invoice to the Playing Field Association for payment.  Action:  Finance Clerk.

	2
	Clare in Bloom
	Re:  Compost bin/water butt/storage of bowser.  Request if CiB can 1) have a compost bin next to compound in Cemetery 2) store their bowser in the Chapel, and 3) replace existing water container in the Cemetery.  Considered by the Cemetery Committee at their meeting on 9/5/2006.  1) Agreed, provided it is maintained in tidy fashion and only used for CiB’s plants and compost. 2) Do not feel this is suitable.  However, the shed at the back of the Chapel may be suitable.  Request dimensions of bowser. 3) Agreed providing it blends in well.  Request design, size and colour.  Can be checked by Conservation Officer at St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.  Action:  Clerk 

	3
	Suffolk PASS, Nicola Boyd, Outreach Worker
	Re:  Care services.  If any person (child or adult) has been assessed by Social Care Services as requiring any support can choose instead of having care services to receive money to employ their own support worker to meet the assessed need. Suffolk PASS supports people who choose a direct payment.  Requesting enclosed article to be included in local publications.  To be passed to The Focus.  Action:  Clerk.

	4
	St. Edmundsbury Borough Council, Jane Stanley, Principal Enforcement Officer


	Re:  Old Bank House/63 Highfields.  

Owner has confirmed he will remove camera from Old Bank House by the end of the month.  With regard to the sale of antiques from the property this room is also used for domestic purposes and the number of visitors visiting the premises by appointment is low.  Does not identify a material change of use requiring planning permission and therefore there is no further action to be recommended.

With regard to the garage at 63 Highfields the garage was scheduled for removal during Easter week and is pursuing this matter with owner.  Noted.

	5
	Suffolk County Council, Adam Nicholls, Minerals and Waste Policy Manager
	Re:  Minerals specific site allocations issues and options consultation report.  Inviting comments on the site selection criteria.  Cllr. D. Neal thought this was a very good report.  No further action required.

	6
	John R.G. Williams, Chairman of 15 strong Parish Group around Great Blakenham.
	Re:  Proposed SnOasis winter sports complex, 421 home estate and railway station in Great Blakenham.  All three are outside the Local Development Plan.  They have been forwarded to Go East for the Secretary of State to either approve them or call them in for a Public Inquiry.  In view of complexity of plans and enormous impact on the area they feel the case of an Inquiry is overwhelming and if you agree please make your views known in writing to GO EAST.  Enclose copy of his presentation to MSDC Planning Committee.  The Chairman thought this was a good document.  To be put in circulation folder.

	7
	Deborah Cash, Acting Countryside Recreation Leader, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  Clare Country car park charging.  Confirmation that charging regime has now been agreed.  Will be implemented in the coming weeks.  Posters will be erected on site to advise motorists of the changes prior to permanent sign going up at the pay and display machine.  Charges will be between 09.00 – 18.00 7 days a week.  Up to 1 hour 50p; between 1 and 2 hours £1; over 2 hours £1.50.  Noted.

	8
	Jane Midwood, Suffolk County Councillor
	Re:  Clare Country car park charging.  Copy of e:mail to Cllr. Eddy Alcock who agreed to charging.  Deeply opposed to “new charging regime”.  Should be considered in different light to other country parks in rural locations.  Disappointed that views of Clare Parish Council, the people of Clare and her own, not taken into account.  Dubious that predicted return figures between 09.00 – 11.00 are realistic. Noted.

	9
	Cllr. Eddy Alcock
	Re:  Clare Country car park charging.  Response to Jane Midwood. Opportunity to speak to Cllr. Alcock at next meeting.

	10
	Mr. David Salter, Parishioner

Copy of two letters to St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Planning Application SE/06/1479 – Erection of 3 no. two storey dwellings with associated parking following demolition of existing bungalow and alteration of existing vehicular access – 15 Cavendish Road, Clare.  Concern expressed that 1) several wells in close proximity, excavation work could seriously effect water table causing flooding/subsidence to adjoining properties 2) drainage system already overloaded, has to be cleared at regular intervals 3) No planning application notice was displayed on the boundary of property for the minimum time of 21 days making the application null and void 4) It clearly states on notice of intent to demolish existing bungalow and build three, two storey dwellings.  However plans clearly show three, three storey properties.   Cllr. J. Stevens had spoken with Mr. Salter and was trying to contact Chris Rand at the Planning Office.  An enormous amount of soil will have to be moved to build this property and experts had been called in by neighbours to assess the possible affects. This is an example of where the Parish Council could have considered these objections with the Planning Application rather than after the event.

	
	
	

	11
	SALC, Cllr Rona Burt, Chairman of Executive Committee.
	Re:  Mary Mitson-Woods’ replacement.  Ms. Shona Bendix has been appointed Chief Executive Officer of SALC.  Shona has been Deputy Chief Executive Officer since January 2006.  Noted.


Attachment to the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Thursday 18th May 2006

	
	

	4
	Police Report

	
	

	
	The Clerk reported that PC Spraggons is away on a course then annual leave, returning on 7th June 2006.  PC Brendan McKenna will be covering in his absence.  Unfortunately PC Spraggons had been called away and was unable to attend the planned surgery but will be rearranging this on his return.

	
	

	5
	Parishioners’ Question Time

	
	

	
	There were no questions from Parishioners.

	
	

	6
	County Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	County Cllr Jane Midwood apologised profusely for not sending her report to the Annual Parish meeting.

	
	

	
	County Cllr Jane Midwood was disappointed that it had been agreed to raise and extend the car parking charges in Clare Castle Country Park despite her protestations.  Following the exchange of e:mails between her and Cllr. Eddy Alcock of Suffolk County Council he has agreed to come and attend the next Parish Council meeting on Thursday 15th June and hear the Parish Council’s viewpoint.  

	
	

	
	The good news is that the Clare Castle Country Park car park will be resurfaced and spaces marked out.

	
	

	
	County Cllr. Jane Midwood drew attention to the Suffolk Constabulary – Western Area Plan 2006/2007 (in circulation folder).  In each area there is going a sergeant and PC’s working as a team with no one single officer responsible for an area.  The reorganization will mean a large geographical spread in County Cllr. Jane Midwood’s area.  To be an agenda item at the next meeting.  Action: Clerk  County Cllr. Jane Midwood is also concerned about the proposed police amalgamations (i.e. Suffolk with Norfolk or Essex or Cambridgeshire).

	
	

	
	It was agreed to move agenda item 19 (Malting Lane car parking – review implications following the removal of bollards and agree any further action) to this part of the meeting.  The bollards have been removed by the Environment Agency and cars are parking there.  Cars should not be parked here as access is required to the river.  It was agreed that County Councillor Jane Midwood and the Clerk will follow this up and also that the Parish Council had previously agreed that they do not feel it is their responsibility to pay the solicitor’s costs.  To be an agenda item at the next meeting.  Action:  County Cllr. J. Midwood/Clerk

	
	

	
	County Cllr. Jane Midwood had received a letter from Tracey Snow requesting financial assistance with the Summer Club which she is unable to do as it is an on-going expense. 

The Pre-School had not applied for Locality budget funding.  This could not be for on-going costs, i.e. rental but could be for play equipment etc.  Cllr. J. Smith agreed to follow this up with the pre-school.  Action:  Cllr. J. Smith

The Scout Leader had written to County Cllr. Jane Midwood explaining they needed new premises.  He had also contacted Cllr. J. Stevens proposing a new scout building when the housing development is finalized with Section 106 funding.  Cllr. J. Stevens had explained that it will not be possible to have a dedicated building for the scouts.  The Parish Council had previously suggested to the scouts that the new sports pavilion may be a possibility.

	
	

	
	Appreciation was given to the workmen on Cavendish Road outside Clare Middle School who were manually controlling the traffic lights during the peak period in the morning and therefore alleviating traffic congestion.

	
	

	8
	Borough Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	The Annual Meeting of St. Edmundsbury Borough Council had been held today.  The new Mayor is Frank Warby of Moreton Hall ward who is keen to visit the villages and it was agreed to invite him to an appropriate event.

	
	

	
	Councillor Nigel Aitkens had written to Parish Councils (too late to be included in this month’s correspondence) to say that there is £80,000 available to support capital projects as part of the Rural Areas Community Initiatives Fund.  The minimum grant is £500 and the maximum is £5,000.  It was suggested that CHOC make an application as soon as possible via Borough Cllr. J. Stevens for the required new disabled toilet in the Town Hall.


Attachment to the Minutes of the meeting held on 18th May 2006.
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